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appoint a person to represent the 
Board in the hearing. Any person hav-
ing prior involvement in the matter 
which is the basis for the suspension or 
debarment proceeding shall be dis-
qualified from representing the Board 
in the hearing. The hearing shall be 
closed to the public unless the Board, 
sua sponte or on the request of a party, 
otherwise directs. The administrative 
law judge shall refer a recommended 
decision to the Board, which shall issue 
the final decision and order. In its final 
decision and order, the Board may cen-
sure, debar or suspend an individual, or 
take such other disciplinary action as 
the Board deems appropriate. 

§ 263.98 Effect of suspension, debar-
ment or censure. 

(a) Debarment. If the final order 
against the respondent is for debar-
ment, the individual will not thereafter 
be permitted to practice before the 
Board unless otherwise permitted to do 
so by the Board pursuant to § 263.99 of 
this subpart. 

(b) Suspension. If the final order 
against the respondent is for suspen-
sion, the individual will not thereafter 
be permitted to practice before the 
Board during the period of suspension. 

(c) Censure. If the final order against 
the respondent is for censure, the indi-
vidual may be permitted to practice 
before the Board, but such individual’s 
future representations may be subject 
to conditions designed to promote high 
standards of conduct. If a written let-
ter of censure is issued, a copy will be 
maintained in the Board’s files. 

(d) Notice of debarment or suspension. 
Upon the issuance of a final order for 
suspension or debarment, the Board 
shall give notice of the order to appro-
priate officers and employees of the 
Board, to interested departments and 
agencies of the Federal Government, 
and to the appropriate authorities of 
the State in which any debarred or sus-
pended individual is or was licensed to 
practice. 

§ 263.99 Petition for reinstatement. 
The Board may entertain a petition 

for reinstatement from any person 
debarred from practice before the 
Board. The Board shall grant reinstate-
ment only if the Board finds that the 

petitioner is likely to act in accord-
ance with the regulations in this part, 
and that granting reinstatement would 
not be contrary to the public interest. 
Any request for reinstatement shall be 
limited to written submissions unless 
the Board, in its discretion, affords the 
petitioner an informal hearing. 

Subpart G—Rules Regarding 
Claims Under the Equal Ac-
cess to Justice Act 

§ 263.100 Authority and scope. 
This subpart implements the provi-

sions of the Equal Access to Justice 
Act (5 U.S.C. 504) as they apply to for-
mal adversary adjudications before the 
Board. The types of proceedings cov-
ered by this subpart are listed in 
§§ 263.1 and 263.50. 

§ 263.101 Standards for awards. 
A respondent in a covered proceeding 

that prevails on the merits of that pro-
ceeding against the Board, and that is 
eligible under this subpart as defined in 
§ 263.103, may receive an award for fees 
and expenses incurred in the pro-
ceeding unless the position of the 
Board during the proceeding was sub-
stantially justified or special cir-
cumstances make an award unjust. The 
position of the Board includes, in addi-
tion to the position taken by the Board 
in the adversary proceeding, the action 
or failure to act by the Board upon 
which the adversary proceeding was 
based. An award will be reduced or de-
nied if the applicant has unduly or un-
reasonably protracted the proceedings. 

§ 263.102 Prevailing party. 
Only an eligible applicant that pre-

vailed on the merits of an adversary 
proceeding may qualify for an award 
under this subpart. 

§ 263.103 Eligibility of applicants. 
(a) General rule. To be eligible for an 

award under this subpart, an applicant 
must have been named as a party to 
the adjudicatory proceeding and show 
that it meets all other conditions of 
eligibility set forth in paragraphs (b) 
and (c) of this section. 

(b) Types of eligible applicant. An ap-
plicant is eligible for an award only if 
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it meets at least one of the following 
descriptions: 

(1) An individual with a net worth of 
not more than $2 million at the time 
the adversary adjudication was initi-
ated; 

(2) Any sole owner of an unincor-
porated business, or any partnership, 
corporation, associations, unit of local 
government or organization, the net 
worth of which did not exceed $7,000,000 
and which did not have more than 500 
employees at the time the adversary 
adjudication was initiated; 

(3) A charitable or other tax-exempt 
organization described in section 
501(c)(3) of the Internal Revenue Code 
(26 U.S.C. 501(c)(3)) with not more than 
500 employees at the time the adver-
sary proceeding was initiated; or 

(4) A cooperative association as de-
fined in section 15(a) of the Agricul-
tural Marketing Act (12 U.S.C. 1141j(a)) 
with not more than 500 employees at 
the time the adversary proceeding was 
initiated. 

(c) Factors to be considered. In deter-
mining the eligibility of an applicant: 

(1) An applicant who owns an unin-
corporated business shall be considered 
as an individual rather than a sole 
owner of an unincorporated business if 
the issues on which he or she prevailed 
are related to personal interests rather 
than to business interests. 

(2) An applicant’s net worth includes 
the value of any assets disposed of for 
the purpose of meeting an eligibility 
standard and excludes the value of any 
obligations incurred for this purpose. 
Transfers of assets or obligations in-
curred for less than reasonably equiva-
lent value will be presumed to have 
been made for this purpose. 

(3) The net worth of a financial insti-
tution shall be established by the net 
worth information reported in con-
formity with applicable instructions 
and guidelines on the financial institu-
tion’s financial report to its super-
visory agency for the last reporting 
date before the initiation of the adver-
sary proceeding. A bank holding com-
pany’s and a savings and loan holding 
company’s net worth will be considered 
on a consolidated basis even if the 
bank holding company or the savings 
and loan holding company is not re-

quired to file its regulatory reports to 
the Board on a consolidated basis. 

(4) The employees of an applicant in-
clude all those persons who were regu-
larly providing services for remunera-
tion for the applicant, under its direc-
tion and control, on the date the adver-
sary proceeding was initiated. Part- 
time employees are counted on a pro-
portional basis. 

(5) The net worth and number of em-
ployees of the applicant and all of its 
affiliates shall be aggregated to deter-
mine eligibility. As used in this sub-
part, affiliates are: Individuals, corpora-
tions, and entities that directly or in-
directly or acting through one or more 
entities control at least 25% of the vot-
ing shares of the applicant, and cor-
porations and entities of which the ap-
plicant directly or indirectly owns or 
controls at least 25% of the voting 
shares. The Board may determine, in 
light of the actual relationship among 
the affiliated entities, that aggregation 
with regard to one or more of the appli-
cant’s affiliates would be unjust and 
contrary to the purposes of this sub-
part and decline to aggregate the net 
worth and employees of such affiliate; 
alternatively, the Board may deter-
mine that financial relationships of the 
applicant other than those described in 
this paragraph constitute special cir-
cumstances that would make an award 
unjust. 

[56 FR 38052, Aug. 9, 1991, as amended at 76 
FR 56605, Sept. 13, 2011] 

§ 263.104 Application for awards. 

(a) Time to file. An application and 
any other pleading or document related 
to the application may be filed with 
the Board whenever the applicant has 
prevailed in the proceeding within 30 
days after service of the final order of 
the Board disposing of the proceeding. 

(b) Contents. An application for an 
award of fees and expenses under this 
subpart shall contain: 

(1) The name of the applicant and an 
identification of the proceeding; 

(2) A showing that the applicant has 
prevailed, and an identification of the 
way in which the applicant believes 
that the position of the Board in the 
proceeding was not substantially justi-
fied; 
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(3) If the applicant is not an indi-
vidual, a statement of the number of 
its employees on the date the pro-
ceeding was initiated; 

(4) A description of any affiliated in-
dividuals or entities, as defined in 
§ 263.103(c)(5), or a statement that none 
exist; 

(5) A declaration that the applicant, 
together with any affiliates, had a net 
worth not more than the maximum set 
forth in § 263.103(b) as of the date the 
proceeding was initiated, supported by 
a net worth statement conforming to 
the requirements of § 263.105; 

(6) A statement of the amount of fees 
and expenses for which an award is 
sought conforming to § 263.107; and 

(7) Any other matters that the appli-
cant wishes the Board to consider in 
determining whether and in what 
amount an award should be made. 

(c) Verification. The application shall 
be signed by the applicant or an au-
thorized officer of or attorney for the 
applicant. It shall also contain or be 
accompanied by a written verification 
under oath or under penalty of perjury 
that the information provided in the 
application and supporting documents 
is true and correct. 

(d) Service. The application and re-
lated documents shall be served on all 
parties to the adversary proceeding in 
accordance with § 263.11, except that 
statements of net worth shall be served 
only on counsel for the Board. 

(e) Presiding officer. Upon receipt of 
an application, the Board shall, if fea-
sible, refer the matter to the adminis-
trative law judge who heard the under-
lying adversary proceeding. 

§ 263.105 Statement of net worth. 
(a) General rule. A statement of net 

worth shall be filed with the applica-
tion for an award of fees. The state-
ment shall reflect the net worth of the 
applicant and all affiliates of the appli-
cant, as specified in § 263.103(c)(5). In all 
cases, the administrative law judge or 
the Board may call for additional in-
formation needed to establish the ap-
plicant’s net worth as of the initiation 
of the proceeding. 

(b) Contents. (1) Except as otherwise 
provided herein, the statement of net 
worth may be in any form convenient 
to the applicant which fully discloses 

all the assets and liabilities of the ap-
plicant and all the assets and liabilities 
of its affiliates, as of the time of the 
initiation of the adversary adjudica-
tion. Unaudited financial statements 
are acceptable for individual applicants 
as long as the statement provides a re-
liable basis for evaluation, unless the 
administrative law judge or the Board 
otherwise requires. Financial state-
ments or reports filed with or reported 
to a Federal or State agency, prepared 
before the initiation of the adversary 
proceeding for other purposes, and ac-
curate as of a date not more than three 
months prior to the initiation of the 
proceeding, shall be acceptable in es-
tablishing net worth as of the time of 
the initiation of the proceeding, unless 
the administrative law judge or the 
Board otherwise requires. 

(2) In the case of applicants or affili-
ates that are not banks, net worth 
shall be considered for the purposes of 
this subpart to be the excess of total 
assets over total liabilities, as of the 
date the underlying proceeding was ini-
tiated, except as adjusted under 
§ 263.103(c)(5). The net worth of a bank 
holding company or a savings and loan 
holding company shall be considered on 
a consolidated basis. Assets and liabil-
ities of individuals shall include those 
beneficially owned. 

(3) If the applicant or any of its affili-
ates is a bank or a savings association, 
the portion of the statement of net 
worth which relates to the bank or the 
savings association shall consist of a 
copy of the bank’s or a savings associa-
tion’s last Consolidated Report of Con-
dition and Income filed before the ini-
tiation of the adversary adjudication. 
Net worth shall be considered for the 
purposes of this subpart to be the total 
equity capital (or, in the case of mu-
tual savings banks or mutual savings 
associations, the total surplus ac-
counts) as reported, in conformity with 
applicable instructions and guidelines, 
on the bank’s or the savings associa-
tion’s Consolidated Report of Condition 
and Income filed for the last reporting 
date before the initiation of the pro-
ceeding. 

(c) Statement confidential. Unless oth-
erwise ordered by the Board or required 
by law, the statement of net worth 
shall be for the confidential use of the 
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Board, counsel for the Board, and the 
administrative law judge. 

[56 FR 38052, Aug. 9, 1991, as amended at 76 
FR 56605, Sept. 13, 2011] 

§ 263.106 Measure of awards. 

(a) General rule. Awards shall be 
based on rates customarily charged by 
persons engaged in the business of act-
ing as attorneys, agents, and expert 
witnesses, provided that no award 
under this subpart for the fee of an at-
torney or agent shall exceed $75 per 
hour. No award to compensate an ex-
pert witness shall exceed the highest 
rate at which the Board pays expert 
witnesses. An award may include the 
reasonable expenses of the attorney, 
agent, or expert witness as a separate 
item, if the attorney, agent, or expert 
witness ordinarily charges clients sepa-
rately for such expenses. 

(b) Determination of reasonableness of 
fees. In determining the reasonableness 
of the fee sought for an attorney, 
agent, or expert witness, subject to the 
limits set forth above, the administra-
tive law judge shall consider the fol-
lowing: 

(1) If the attorney, agent, or expert 
witness is in private practice, his or 
her customary fee for like services; 

(2) The prevailing rate for similar 
services in the community in which the 
attorney, agent, or expert witness ordi-
narily performs services; 

(3) The time actually spent in the 
representation of the applicant; 

(4) The time reasonably spent in light 
of the difficulty or complexity of the 
issues in the proceeding; and 

(5) Such other factors as may bear on 
the value of the services provided. 

(c) Awards for studies. The reasonable 
cost of any study, analysis, test, 
project, or similar matter prepared on 
behalf of an applicant may be awarded 
to the extent that the charge for the 
service does not exceed the prevailing 
rate payable for similar services, and 
the study or other matter was nec-
essary solely for preparation of the ap-
plicant’s case and not otherwise re-
quired by law or sound business or fi-
nancial practice. 

§ 263.107 Statement of fees and ex-
penses. 

The application shall be accompanied 
by a statement fully documenting the 
fees and expenses for which an award is 
sought. A separate itemized statement 
shall be submitted for each profes-
sional firm or individual whose serv-
ices are covered by the application, 
showing the hours spent in work in 
connection with the proceeding by each 
individual, a description of the specific 
services performed, the rate at which 
each fee has been computed, any ex-
penses for which reimbursement is 
sought, the total amount claimed, and 
the total amount paid or payable by 
the applicant or by any other person or 
entity for the services performed. The 
administrative law judge or the Board 
may require the applicant to provide 
vouchers, receipts, or other substan-
tiation for any expenses claimed. 

§ 263.108 Responses to application. 
(a) By counsel for the Board. (1) With-

in 20 days after service of an applica-
tion, counsel for the Board may file an 
answer to the application. 

(2) The answer shall explain in detail 
any objections to the award requested 
and identify the facts relied on in sup-
port of the Board’s position. If the an-
swer is based on any alleged facts not 
already in the record of the proceeding, 
the answer shall include either sup-
porting affidavits or a request for fur-
ther proceedings under § 263.109, or 
both. 

(b) Reply to answer. The applicant 
may file a reply only if the Board has 
addressed in its answer any of the fol-
lowing issues: that the position of the 
agency was substantially justified, 
that the applicant unduly protracted 
the proceedings, or that special cir-
cumstances make an award unjust. 
Any reply authorized by this section 
shall be filed within 15 days of service 
of the answer. If the reply is based on 
any alleged facts not already in the 
record of the proceeding, the reply 
shall include either supporting affida-
vits or a request for further pro-
ceedings under § 263.109, or both. 

(c) Additional response. Additional fil-
ings in the nature of pleadings may be 
submitted only by leave of the admin-
istrative law judge. 
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§ 263.109 Further proceedings. 
(a) General rule. The determination of 

a recommended award shall be made by 
the administrative law judge on the 
basis of the written record of the ad-
versary adjudication, including any 
supporting affidavits submitted in con-
nection with the application, unless, on 
the motion of either the applicant or 
Board counsel, or sua sponte, the ad-
ministrative law judge or the Board or-
ders further proceedings to amplify the 
record such as an informal conference, 
oral argument, additional written sub-
missions, or an evidentiary hearing. 
Such further proceedings shall be held 
only when necessary for full and fair 
resolution of the issues arising from 
the application and shall be conducted 
promptly and expeditiously. 

(b) Request for further proceedings. A 
request for further proceedings under 
this section shall specifically identify 
the information sought or the issues in 
dispute and shall explain why addi-
tional proceedings are necessary. 

(c) Hearing. The administrative law 
judge shall hold an oral evidentiary 
hearing only on disputed issues of ma-
terial fact which cannot be adequately 
resolved through written submissions. 

§ 263.110 Recommended decision. 
The administrative law judge shall 

file with the Board a recommended de-
cision on the fee application not later 
than 30 days after the submission of all 
pleadings and evidentiary material 
concerning the application. The rec-
ommended decision shall include writ-
ten proposed findings and conclusions 
on the applicant’s eligibility and its 
status as a prevailing party and, if ap-
plicable, an explanation of the reasons 
for any difference between the amount 
requested and the amount of the rec-
ommended award. The recommended 
decision shall also include, if at issue, 
proposed findings as to whether the 
Board’s position was substantially jus-
tified, whether the applicant unduly 
protracted the proceedings, or whether 
special circumstances make an award 
unjust. The administrative law judge 
shall file the record of the proceeding 
on the fee application upon the filing of 
the recommended decision and, at the 
same time, serve upon each party a 
copy of the recommended decision, 

findings, conclusions, and proposed 
order. 

§ 263.111 Action by the Board. 
(a) Exceptions to recommended decision. 

Within 20 days after service of the rec-
ommended decision, findings, conclu-
sions, and proposed order, the appli-
cant or counsel for the Board may file 
written exceptions thereto. A sup-
porting brief may also be filed. 

(b) Decision by the Board. The Board 
shall render its decision within 90 days 
after it has notified the parties that 
the matter has been received for deci-
sion. The Board shall serve copies of 
the decision and order of the Board 
upon the parties. Judicial review of the 
decision and order may be obtained as 
provided in 5 U.S.C. 504(c)(2). 

Subpart H—Issuance and Review 
of Orders Pursuant to Prompt 
Corrective Action Provisions 
of the Federal Deposit Insur-
ance Act 

SOURCE: 57 FR 44888, Sept. 29, 1992, unless 
otherwise noted. 

§ 263.201 Scope. 
(a) The rules and procedures set forth 

in this subpart apply to state member 
banks, companies that control state 
member banks or are affiliated with 
such banks, and senior executive offi-
cers and directors of state member 
banks that are subject to the provi-
sions of section 38 of the Federal De-
posit Insurance Act (section 38) and 
subpart D of part 208 of this chapter. 

(b) [Reserved] 

[57 FR 44888, Sept. 29, 1992, as amended at 63 
FR 58621, Nov. 2, 1998] 

§ 263.202 Directives to take prompt 
regulatory action. 

(a) Notice of intent to issue directive— 
(1) In general. The Board shall provide 
an undercapitalized, significantly 
undercapitalized, or critically under-
capitalized state member bank or, 
where appropriate, any company that 
controls the bank, prior written notice 
of the Board’s intention to issue a di-
rective requiring such bank or com-
pany to take actions or to follow pro-
scriptions described in section 38 that 
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